Minutes of Meeting
A meeting of the Edinburgh Sheriff Court Personal Injury Users Group was held in the Sheriffs’ Conference Room at Edinburgh Sheriff Court at 4.00pm on Wednesday 11 May 2011.

Present:

Peter Anderson - Simpson & Marwick

Michael Corrigan – PI Clerk and Secretary to the Users Group
Isobel Duff - Civil Office Manager
Gemma Gow – PI Clerk
Kim Leslie - Digby Brown
Robert Milligan  QC 

Sheriff Kathrine Mackie (Chair)
Sheriff Principal Mhairi Stephen
Catriona Whyte - Scottish Legal Aid Board

	No.
	Item
	Action

	1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.
	Apologies
Apologies were received from Peter Crooks, Ian Leach and David Shand.
Minutes
The minutes of 19 January 2011 were discussed and approved by the user group.
Matters Arising
MS appointed KM as new chair of the user group.  

The group noted that any practice note would now fall to be drafted by Sheriff Principal Stephen.  It was agreed that matters such as jurisdiction could be dealt with in the practice note. 
KM noted that recently more motions have been lodged to allow for the late lodging of documents which has obviated the need for many incidental hearings in terms of Rule 36.L1.  Those that have not lodged motions are triggering mandatory hearings.  It was suggested that if certain agents were regularly in breach of the rules steps could be taken to draw the issue to the attention of that firm’s senior partner.

KM pointed out that agents were not utilising the PIAS form and were still requesting continuations or sists for settlement instead of lodging joint minutes.   KL indicated that the information from the PIUG could be disseminated more effectively if the information was presented in a more user-friendly manner such as a newsletter.  KM agreed to prepare a draft newsletter which could be sent to the members of the group for their consideration with a view to posting it in the agents’ room at Edinburgh Sheriff Court and circulation by email to those agents currently registering writs under the Personal Injury procedure.  It was acknowledged that the information was or should be available on the website but that this was not easily accessible.  

The group then discussed the procedure in the Court of Session. KL advised that there were differing practices in each Sheriffdom.  An inconsistent approach can cause problems for agents involved in many different courts.  The case management system at Glasgow Sheriff Court was also discussed. PA suggested that the Sheriffs Principal could try to reach agreement on the operation of the rules and possibly nominate one specific Personal Injury court within each Sheriffdom but retain the use of the local court for the diet of proof.
Joint Minutes / Settlement

KM noted that if different courts are dealing with settlement in different ways this may explain why agents are not using the PIAS form or lodging a joint minute where the amount of expenses have not been agreed.  RM explained that the difference in the way each Court dealt with the same procedure would be a massive disincentive for agents to register their action at the Sheriff Court. KM stated that the new procedure actually means that agents have less involvement with the Court.  RM pointed out that by raising the action at the Court of Session parties were given automatic sanction for the employment of counsel and the right to a trial by jury.  The group then discussed the rationale behind agents wanting expenses dealt with and paid before lodging a joint minute for absolvitor with no expenses and the seeming reluctance by agents to obtain a decree with a finding for expenses.
Website
KM spoke to the group about the need to improve the Edinburgh Sheriff Court Personal Injury Actions website.  It was agreed that the website needed to be updated to reflect the appointment of Sheriff Mackie as chair of the PIUG and the change of various telephone numbers.  MC explained that a new website was currently being designed by the Scottish Court Service webteam and unfortunately any improvement to the current website may have to wait until the redesign was complete.  ID suggested that the PIAS form and guidance could be circulated to those agents currently registering Personal Injury actions at Edinburgh Sheriff Court and the group agreed that this would be a quick and direct method of disseminating the information while waiting for the website to be updated.
Any other business
CW stated that the Legal Aid Board did not have any issues regarding the application of the procedure and that in general personal injury actions could be considered one of the most favourable types of action from the point of view of the Board. KL enquired as to when the proof fixing fee should be paid.  GG confirmed that this should be paid after the interlocutor fixing the proof date has been issued to parties.  KL also enquired whether Statements of Valuation of Claim would be accepted by fax or email transmission.  This was confirmed as such documents do not require a signature or fee.  KL then asked how long an interlocutor took to produce following a motion.  GG explained that the interlocutor would usually be prepared immediately after the expiry of the review period and would be available that day or the following day. KL asked whether such interlocutors could be emailed to parties and the group discussed the benefits of receiving interlocutors via electronic mail.  KM stated that interlocutors could be sent via email with the stipulation that the email stated that the interlocutor had been signed and that no draft interlocutor would be issued via email. After discussion it was agreed that interlocutors could now be emailed to agents in personal injury actions.  KM suggested that agents could append their email address to the writ at the outset of the action. MS drew attention to the fact that agents require to provide a dedicated email address in the Court of Session rules.  KM then spoke to the group about the preparation of initial writs and the administrative checking carried out when lodged with the Sheriff Clerk’s Office.  Recently an agent had taken issue with the assistance provided by a member of the Clerk’s Office and it was noted that if agents do not wish such assistance the service may be withdrawn.  The group agreed that such assistance was indeed to be appreciated.
Date of next meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on 7 September 2011 at 4.00pm within the Sheriff’s Conference Room at Edinburgh Sheriff Court. 
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